Saved by the bond?


Before the mortgage meltdown drastically slowed new home construction, there was concern that rapid sprawl-type development in Adams County might deliver a knockout punch to our agriculture and tourism industries, threaten our water resources, and diminish the quality of life for us and future generations. Our financial problems eventually will be resolved and development will resume, hopefully at a slower pace with better planning.

During this pause in development, and with favorable interest rates, the Adams County Commissioners decided that this is a good time to borrow up to $10 million to conserve our land and water for the future. Therefore, on the November ballot will be a question for the voters: Should the county borrow up to $10 million to finance “land conservation and preservation efforts, including protection of drinking water sources, stream water quality, wildlife habitat, farmland, open space, and recreation lands…with lands preserved solely in cooperation with willing sellers, and ensuing that an annual independent audit evaluates program success?”

The Watershed Alliance of Adams County (WAAC) supports this ballot referendum, and is a member of a committee established to inform voters of the merits of this measure. Readers of this column – and hopefully most voters – realize that to protect water we must protect land. That’s because we have no significant streams or rivers flowing into the county; we rely on precipitation (rain and snow) for our water supply, and groundwater for storage. And if we don’t protect our stream headwaters, stream corridors, and open space now, it will be very difficult and expensive to do so in the future.

Now you may be thinking that we can’t afford $10 million for land and water preservation, and even if we could, how much preservation could be accomplished with land prices as high as they are.

$10 million can buy a lot for two reasons. First, to preserve land it is sufficient to buy just the development rights, not the land itself. For example, a willing farmer can sell development rights but still own and farm the land. And the county’s money can get matching funds from the state and federal governments, private foundations, and other sources, eventually yielding $20 or $30 million, possibly more.

The cost of a $10 million bond actually is quite low when spread among all taxpayers. The cost to an average household with a property worth around $200,000 would be about $18 per year, or $1.50 per month. None of us welcome any tax increase, but considering the benefits that we and our children and future generations will receive from protecting our land and water now, it is a real bargain.

But this bargain opportunity won’t last forever. At least seven other counties and dozens of townships in Pennsylvania have approved similar land and water protection bonds in recent years. They’re already getting the benefits of matching funds from the state and federal government and other sources. We, too, can benefit from matching funds and preserve land while prices are affordable, but first we must approve the bond referendum question on November 4. 

Please vote for land and water preservation and spread the word to your friends and neighbors. Together, we can help assure a sustainable future for our families and future generations.
For more information about the referendum, visit www.conservationcampaign.org/adamswaterandland
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